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Dear Jane,

Thank you and your colleague, Alison Whiting, for meeting with me on 28th January to discuss childhood ritual non-therapeutic circumcision (NTC).  I write now to confirm the details of our discussion and to ask the GMC to review its guidance urgently in this area. I have tried to reflect your responses honestly and fairly. Please correct me if you feel I have mis-stated your positions below.

In due course, I will be making details of our meeting and our subsequent correspondence available on the Secular Medical Forum website and in the wider public domain.

Co-operation

Given the GMC’s other excellent guidance, I had hoped to be co-operating with you on this matter. GMC guidance places the care of the patient as the first concern. However, you left me in little doubt that you do not consider that the GMC has any imminent need or responsibility to change its guidance on non-therapeutic ritual circumcision of boys too young to have the capacity to give consent for surgery. 

Though it was encouraging to hear some personal words of support for the arguments I presented, it was disheartening to hear it said from a senior officer of the GMC that the GMC’s policy would be unlikely to change for 60 years. This implies that it will be left as a challenge for your successors rather than something that current GMC officers might choose to address now.

Legality

We agreed that non-therapeutic ritual circumcision of boys is not currently a criminal offence in the UK. This is true whether it is a doctor performing the operation or a non-medic such as a mohel or a barber. Before we met you emailed me to say that: ‘I think it is very unlikely that we will change our position on circumcision, while the law (through the courts) recognises it as a procedure that may be in the best interests of a child.’
Current GMC position

Jane O’Brien reiterated that the GMC does not have a position on this issue. I illustrated for you how the GMC’s position on ritual non-therapeutic circumcision breaches several other GMC guidelines. The justification given for the GMC’s lack of a position was that NTC is not a criminal offence in the UK, that the GMC does not decide what is ethical for doctors, and that there are strong views on either side. It was also explained to me that the GMC has only a small section of guidance on ritual NTC as the BMA guidance is extensive. 

I quoted from BMA guidance on ritual male circumcision published in 2006. The BMA acknowledges that NTC may be in breach of a boy’s human rights and that the English Law Commission recommended law reform in the mid 1990s to clarify the situation. The suggested law reform has not happened and we have since seen the implementation of the Human Rights Act in the UK in 2000. Until the law is clarified there is no reason why the GMC could not have a position on ritual NTC.

GMC’s role in medical ethics

There is confusion as to whether it is the GMC, the Government or the law courts who decides what is ethical for doctors. You told me categorically that the GMC has no role as moral arbiter in deciding what is ethical for doctors; rather the GMC leaves ethical guidance to the Government. 

It is therefore difficult to understand the meaning or relevance of GMC ethical guidance:

http://www.gmc-uk.org/guidance/ethical_guidance.asp 

The GMC website includes 19 documents under the heading of ‘Ethical Guidance’. Much of the GMC guidance included in those documents is not a question of legality but of ethics in a medical setting.

You did not explain at our meeting why the GMC issues ethical guidance if it does not feel empowered to determine such guidance. To assert that the GMC does not decide what is ethical for doctors is paradoxical and runs counter to both public and parliamentary perception. It risks rendering your public statements about guiding doctors and protecting patients misleading.

Perhaps you would like to reconsider in the light of the following section, in particular 35(c), from the Medical Act 1983 ( http://www.gmc-uk.org/about/legislation/medical_act.asp ), detailing the statutory powers of the GMC to advise on medical ethics.

Part V
Fitness to Practise and Medical Ethics

35. General Council's power to advise on conduct, performance or ethics

The powers of the General Council shall include the power to provide, in such manner as the Council think fit, advice for members of the medical profession on -

(a) standards of professional conduct; 

(b) standards of professional performance; or 

(c) medical ethics.

Contrary to what I was told in our meeting, Ann Keen, an undersecretary of state at the Department of health has written that the Government leaves ethical guidance for doctors in the hands of the GMC. 

The Government’s position

I provided you with a copy of the letter dated January 2009 in which Ann Keen stated: ‘It is for the GMC to decide what is ethical for doctors.’ This was in reply to Paul Cashman MP who had written to her on behalf of one of his constituents. 

Why does the GMC not wish to take responsibility for ethical guidance on this one issue? Assuming you now accept the GMC’s role as provider of ethics advice for doctors, I ask you again to reconsider the matter of irreversible, clinically unnecessary surgery performed by GMC-registered doctors on the genitals of non-consenting minors.
Context for ethical decision-making

When we met, I asked you to consider NTC’s context with regard to ethical practice in medicine. For example, performing a hysterectomy is legal on a consenting adult. A doctor who performed a hysterectomy on a young girl at the behest of her parents, for whatever reason, would have to justify a therapeutic reason for such invasive, irreversible surgery. I suggested that a doctor who agreed to perform such surgery for non-therapeutic reasons would no doubt be brought before the GMC on a charge of breaching the GMC’s ethical guidance. Whether or not they would be brought before the law courts is a separate matter. 
There is a clear parallel with non-therapeutic ritual circumcision of infants and small boys. This example illustrates that there does not need to be a specific law banning the performing of a hysterectomy on young girls for non-therapeutic reasons – religious or otherwise – for the practice to be evidently contrary to Good Medical Practice. In a similar way, ritual NTC is inherently unethical as it denies men the right to make an informed decision about their penises by performing clinically unnecessary irreversible surgery on them at an age when they are too young to object or resist.

Judicial Review

At the meeting you told me several times that whilst NTC remains legal in the UK, then any change in the GMC’s stated position would be likely to lead to a judicial review (JR). It was not clear to me how this conclusion was arrived at. I was told that the GMC would not relish the thought of a JR. It was felt that a JR might be disruptive to the smooth running of the GMC.

Were you suggesting that the potential for temporary GMC disruption outweighed concerns about the physical, emotional and sexual health of thousands of young boys at risk each year from unnecessary genital surgery?

As the English Law Commission has recommended clarification of this law, it is unclear why the GMC should be resistant to a judicial review which may achieve such clarification. 

GMC guidance on non-therapeutic circumcision

When we met I explained that one of our main suggestions to the GMC is to remove the paragraphs relating to ritual male non-therapeutic circumcision contained in the GMC guidance on Personal Beliefs and Medical Practice paragraphs 12-16 ( http://www.gmc-uk.org/guidance/ethical_guidance/personal_beliefs.asp#4 ) You expressed concern at the impact on the law of such a deletion. Would you explain why removing these paragraphs might cause the GMC such consternation? There is no law that NTC must take place. There is no law that NTC must be carried out by a GMC registered medical practitioner. 

Removal of these paragraphs would remove the exception clause currently granted by the GMC to this one procedure in the face of the GMC’s other guidance, with which this section comes into conflict. Ritual NTC is the one major exception to several other GMC guidelines which I discussed with you at our meeting. 

GMC guidance on ritual NTC:

· Conflicts with the GMC’s primary directive: ‘Make the Care of your patient your first concern’ by elevating the parents’ religious choices and assumptions over the child’s bodily integrity and their own future choices. 

· Conflicts with GMC guidance on treating those without capacity to give consent, as the surgery is not medically indicated.

· Conflicts with GMC guidance on treating children and young people, which advises doctors to ‘maximise patients’ opportunities, and their ability, to make decisions for themselves.’ Permanent diminishing genital surgery in childhood clearly undermines the boy’s right to choose for himself as an adult whether he wants this non-therapeutic operation.

Removal of the section on ritual non-therapeutic male circumcision would leave in place the rest of the GMC’s excellent guidance. This other guidance is highly relevant to doctors who are considering performing ritual non-therapeutic circumcision and would guide them appropriately. 

Since the GMC publicly states that it does not have a position on this issue, it must therefore be happy for NTC to take place despite obvious conflict with its other guidance and ongoing legal uncertainties. The GMC is statutorily empowered to offer ethical guidance to doctors; to refuse to give such ethical advice on this one issue because of the potential for a conflict in the law courts is perverse. The law constantly evolves and would be guided by principled changes in GMC guidance. Removal of these paragraphs would not be illegal, and would not bring the GMC into conflict with the law.

Most exceptions to universal laws are based on an obvious caveat or a fundamental flaw in the basic argument. This particular exception appears based primarily on two false premises: 

1. circumcision is a minor procedure of little consequence and with few side effects
2. children of religious parents always belong to that religious community as thinking adults
Neither of these two premises stands up to scrutiny. I am concerned that the GMC thinks it acceptable to allow parents to brand their own religious views onto non-consenting children’s penises. To grant the adults within faith communities special exemption privileges from the general rules of the GMC comes at the expense of the autonomy, dignity and safety of the children.

Nevertheless, the GMC does not hold similar views relating to facial scarification or other traditional or religious practices which harm children’s bodies. Please could you explain the difference in the GMC’s approach? That NTC is legal is insufficient and inadequate explanation. Under the Medical Act 1983, the GMC is empowered to decide what is ethical for doctors to do. GMC ethical guidance will usually expand on the law rather than contradict it. UK law does not enforce ritual NTC nor does it restrict the practice of NTC to doctors. Therefore the GMC can and should offer specific ethical guidance to doctors. 

I urge the GMC to issue specific guidance advising doctors that acceding to parental requests to perform clinically unnecessary surgery on the genitals of small children who cannot have the capacity to give consent is contrary to the principles of Good Medical Practice (GMP).

Tattoos 

We spoke about the Tattooing of Minors Act 1969. It is an offence to tattoo a person under the age of 18. There can be little doubt that this law was conceived to protect children under the age of 18 who may later regret having permanent marks made on their skin whether they, their parents or others chose to so mark them. In the context of ritual NTC, the damage is far worse and wholly irreversible.

Religious Offence

You told me that I could have little or no idea just how offended the Chief Rabbi would be should the GMC change its guidance on ritual NTC. This statement calls into question the bedrock of GMC guidance: ‘Make the care of your patient your first concern’. Rather it suggests that in some circumstances ‘the care of your patient’s parents and the care of the religious leaders of your patient’s parents’ chosen religion should be of primary concern’. 

The religious leaders of the patient’s parents’ chosen religion are several steps removed from the first line of GMC guidance. It is likely from your comments that I failed to adequately convey to you just how violated, disempowered and traumatised many men feel both at what was done to them and at the ongoing attitude of the GMC and society in general. 

This comment above (about the Chief Rabbi’s vulnerability to offence) reflects poorly on the attitude of the GMC towards equality and diversity. Such a concern for the offence taken by religious leaders is certainly tolerant of adult members of a religion, but it undermines the protective role of the GMC towards those children who might most need the GMC’s protection. 

When people’s traditional privileges are challenged it is not unusual for them to feel as though their rights are being infringed. Yet no one should have the right to impose their beliefs on other people, even on their own children, no matter how long they have traditionally done so. Laws should protect the most vulnerable members of society as much as the most vocal. Ethical guidance should be provided by those with the responsibility to protect them even where the law fails to do so.

British children born into certain communities are being failed by the organisations and legislature which should be protecting them from unnecessary harm. The children alone should be allowed to choose, as adults, whether they want cosmetic surgery on their genitalia for religious or cultural reasons. As infants or small children, they neither have the capacity to fully understand religious concepts, nor to consent to surgery, and they are vulnerable to societal and parental pressures. Consequently they should be protected by those whose role it is to protect them. 

By condoning doctors who accede to parental wishes to for non-therapeutic surgery on non-consenting minors, the GMC is acquiescent in denying boys – later men – their own freedom of religion or belief. 

Mutilation

I described non-therapeutic ritual genital surgery as mutilation. You objected to my choice of the word ‘mutilation’. I defined mutilation as removal of a functioning body part, without therapeutic reason, without consent from the person whose body part it is. Ritual NTC mutilates the penis by removing a substantial amount of functioning and erogenous skin which can never be replaced. 

Parental responsibilities and rights do not include the right to procure mutilating surgery on their wards. The GMC acknowledges this in the case of religious surgery on baby girls’ genitalia. If ritual infant circumcision were introduced afresh today, it would not be tolerated either for boys or girls, irrespective of the extent of surgery involved. Instead, its proponents would be prosecuted and reviled. I mentioned at the meeting that around the world similar traditional practices are gradually being phased out and eradicated but that usually the societies still practicing them found it hard to accept that there was much wrong with their particular practice. There was some agreement with this observation but, unlike me, you seemed to feel as though this in some way justified the continuance of ritual NTC rather than it being a rather strong argument to look at it with fresh eyes. There are universal standards of Human Rights which have been agreed and are being adopted worldwide. 

Evidence on foreskin sensitivity

I shared with you details of recent research by Sorrells et al, published in the British journal of Urology International in 2007 (Sorrells et al., BJUI 2007; 99: 864-869. ‘Fine-touch pressure thresholds in the adult penis’.) Sorrells et al demonstrated that the foreskin is specialised, highly sensitive and erogenous tissue. Five of the most sensitive areas on the male penis are on the foreskin. Indeed the one most sensitive area on the circumcised male penis is around the scar where the circumcision took place. This research showed that:

               ‘The glans of the circumcised penis is less sensitive to fine touch than the glans of the uncircumcised penis’

The conclusion of the paper stated:

‘Circumcision ablates the most sensitive parts of the penis.’
Thus, even a ‘successful’ circumcision inevitably leads to loss of sensitivity and to loss of integral foreskin function. Yet even greater harm happens when there are additional side effects.

Side effects of circumcision

I explained to you both that there is a wealth of information available on the many men whose non-therapeutic surgery went wrong. I provided you with literature published by Williams and Kapila in the British Journal of Surgery (1993, 80: 1231-1236) detailing research evidence on adverse effects of circumcision. It is not a minor procedure of little consequence. Not only did these circumcised men necessarily lose the most sensitive part of their penis, but many were subject to operations that went wrong over and above the intrinsic harm of the operation. This is sad enough when the circumcision was considered clinically necessary; it is tragic when the operation was done for reasons of conforming to the parents’ religious views.

Many men have been left with penile scarring including fistula and meatal stenosis, urinary difficulties, psychosexual dysfunction, pain, and erectile difficulties including impotence. Operative and immediate post-operative complications include haemorrhage, sepsis, myocardial damage, skin necrosis, and urinary tract infection. In the worst cases, some children die following unnecessary surgery and some have had gender reassignment following penile amputation. Understandably, many of these men are too ashamed to speak to anyone about this. 
These men are already being failed on a daily basis by a society that elevates traditional religious privilege over men’s rights to an intact body. Until the GMC position changes, these men are also being failed by the GMC which has a statutory duty to protect patients from unnecessary harm. 

Social demographics

I discussed with you the results of the latest Social Attitudes survey, published two weeks before we met. The results were similar to those from the survey done previously in 2006. The Government quoted from the 2006 Social Attitudes survey:

www.statistics.gov.uk/statbase/Product.asp?ulnk=13675
in its own 2009 NHS guidelines on religion or belief: http://www.dh.gov.uk/en/Publicationsandstatistics/Publications/PublicationsPolicyAndGuidance/DH_093133
The figures show that approximately 45% of adults in the UK state that they have no religion. It is fair then to assume that a significant proportion of British children will not become adults who identify with a religion.

In light of this, I asked why the GMC does not advise against doctors who perform permanent, non-therapeutic surgery on children’s genitalia to appease the views of a faith that they might no longer subscribe to as adults.

Embarrassment

There were times when our discussion became difficult and embarrassing. I was a man in a room with two women, arguing for men’s rights not to have their penises permanently diminished by other people before they are in a position to object or resist. Baby boys and small boys grow up into men who will have their own views and sexual preferences. 

Whilst the GMC preference for the status quo was presented to me, I heard from you a de facto disagreement with me that I should have had any right to make an informed decision about clinically unnecessary surgery on my own penis. This is an extraordinary position for the GMC to take. 

It was explained to me that the GMC considers it the parents’ right whether to perform clinically unnecessary surgery on their children’s penises. Rightly, you would not propose this for girls, even for the much more minor form of Female Genital Mutilation consisting of a nick in the clitoral hood and no tissue removal whatsoever. 

Why does the GMC then consider it acceptable for boys to be mutilated?

Court case

I spoke to you about a young man currently taking his GP to court for performing such surgery on him at his parents’ request when he was an infant. He has given me consent to share the following information with you as he hopes, like me, that the GMC will listen to these reasoned arguments and urgently review its guidance. 

He has been told that he is unlikely to succeed with his case for clinical negligence. He has been told that for negligence to have taken place, circumcision needs to have been performed devastatingly badly, not just awfully badly. He has been seen by a specialist urologist who agrees that he has:

· Meatal stenosis (narrowing of the outflow tract)

· Mild pain on urination

· Abrasive pain

· Tight circumcision

· Sinus (a hole where there shouldn’t be one) 

· Asymmetric scarring causing a bend

Apparently these are not particularly unusual side effects from this unnecessary operation. For ritual circumcision to be called negligent, he has been told by a senior urologist that he would have had to have lost all the skin of his penile shaft and the glans (the head of the penis) would have been pulled in and buried in his body. 

This young man, and many others like him, has been failed. He has not been adequately protected by those who should be protecting children and young people from harm.  

Comparisons 

You told me that non-therapeutic ritual surgery on baby boys’ genitalia could reasonably be compared to attempts to correct congenital abnormalities such as bat ears or port wine stains. I was asked to justify why, if the GMC were to allow these two examples, the GMC should not also permit NTC.

In each of these cases, best practice dictates that children should be involved in the decision-making process. In many cases, this means waiting until the child is old enough to participate in the decision-making process before undertaking surgery. With ritual circumcision, there is no abnormality. All boys are born with a foreskin. It is a normal anatomical structure, and children are usually operated on when they are too young to be consulted. 

With bat ears and port-wine stains then, abnormal anatomy is rendered normal. With NTC, normal anatomy is rendered abnormal. It is, therefore, diametrically opposed to your examples. 

You drew another comparison with abortion, suggesting that there was a degree of equivalence between strength of opinion with regards to abortion and that relating to NTC. But women who choose abortions: (i) give informed consent; (ii) undergo a therapeutic procedure (i.e. with a medical purpose). By contrast, boys whose penises are diminished by ritual circumcision: (i) cannot give valid informed consent owing to their age; (ii) are undergoing a non-therapeutic / cosmetic procedure. 

A damage limitation argument has been used as an attempt to bolster NHS-funded NTC.  The comparison with damage limitation in abortion is wholly inadequate:

1. Many women would pursue abortions whether legal or not. Babies and infants will not voluntarily seek non-therapeutic surgery on their genitalia. Even should they do so, pre-pubertal children will not have the capacity to fully understand the function of their genitalia, so any consent given would be invalid.

2. With Female Genital Mutilation (FGM), the damage limitation argument sometimes used to justify NHS-funded male NTC has been discredited. With FGM, it is not damage limitation for a doctor to perform the operation, but child abuse, even where the doctor may honestly feel that they are preventing something worse from happening in a non-medical setting. 

It would be more useful to start from an ethical perspective than to work backwards from different comparators.  The only reasonable comparison to make is one that avoids gender distinction. I am sure you will agree that arguments against all forms of ritual, medically unnecessary surgery on children’s genitalia do not require gender distinction between boys and girls.

Parental autonomy

You suggested to me that society doesn’t usually interfere with parental choices. I replied that child protection procedures regularly interfere with parental choices.

Doctors, police and social workers are required to interfere with parental choices when those choices endanger a child’s emotional, physical or sexual health. I explained to you that when a child ordinarily presents with non-accidental injury, doctors have a wider child protection responsibility irrespective of who injured the child or why, but that when a child presents with complications from unnecessary genital surgery solicited by the parents, we can only act if the child is female. 

Parental autonomy is acceptable whilst the parents are not placing their children at risk. When children are at risk, then child protection should take precedence.

FGM

I asked you whether you were able explain the GMC’s position on female genital mutilation (FGM) prior to the introduction of the first UK legislation in 1985. Lack of specific legislation is not sufficient to excuse people and organisations from addressing breaches of civil and human rights. I asked whether or not lessons had been learned from the case with FGM.  If the GMC had previously condoned the procedure as a parental right, as it now does male ritual circumcision, perhaps the GMC might like to reflect on that.  On the other hand, if the GMC did not support FGM prior to the 1985 legislation, then there is no reason why the GMC could not take a similarly robust approach to male genital mutilation. There was no answer given in response to these questions. I therefore ask you to consider this again.

I spoke about the 2003 FGM legislation which updated the previous law. Section 1(5) of the 2003 FGM legislation explicitly states that

‘it is immaterial whether she or any other person believes that the operation is required as a matter of custom or ritual’

Please consider the above statement with respect to NTC of baby boys.

I was surprised to gather from you that the GMC does not support gender equality in this regard. There is every reason for the GMC to afford boys the same considerations as girls with regard to ritual non-therapeutic surgery on their genitalia. The GMC has a duty to protect all children from those people who regard custom or ritual as more weighty imperatives than bodily integrity and autonomy. I have shown above that this is the case whether or not legislation exists.

GMC’s duty of care

I put it to you at the meeting that by the GMC’s own statutory standards, the GMC owes a duty of care to each child in the UK (‘Guiding doctors, protecting patients’). Child protection procedures are relevant whatever the religious or cultural background of the children’s parents and whatever the child’s gender. We do not yet know what beliefs the children will hold as adults. Yet many boys’ adult choices are permanently restricted by the surgery that takes place on them when they are powerless to refuse. 

With regard to the 1983 Medical Act:

(1A) The main objective of the General Council in exercising their functions is to protect, promote and maintain the health and safety of the public. 

I invite you again to explain why the GMC chooses not to have a position on the matter. 

Treating people without capacity to give consent

I brought to the meeting your excellent ethical guidance on treating people without the capacity to give consent. Your guidance is similar to the Mental Capacity Act (2005) in this regard. You ask doctors treating people without capacity to:

a) make the care of your patient your first concern

· In NTC, the patient is the child and not the child’s parents.

b) treat patients as individuals and respect their dignity

· Dignity of little boys is best preserved by not allowing doctors to perform unnecessary surgery on them. The individual views of the adult males need to be considered by waiting to hear what those views are.

c) support and encourage patients to be involved, (as far as they want to and are able,) in decisions about their treatment and care

· Where the operation is not clinically indicated, allowing doctors to operate on children for reasons of the parents’ religious beliefs is not consistent with this advice.

d) treat patients with respect and not discriminate against them

· Treating children with respect would mean allowing them to grow up with an intact, protected body undamaged by medically unnecessary interference with their genitalia.

You must also consider 

a)  whether the patient’s lack of capacity is temporary or permanent

Children’s lack of capacity is invariably temporary, so non-therapeutic surgery could be delayed until such time as the child has the capacity to make their own decision.

b) Which options for treatment would provide overall clinical benefit

No medical bodies in the world advocate routine neonatal circumcision. Many expressly discourage the practice. Therefore the best clinical interests of the patient can only be served by following the primary medical dictum ‘First, do no harm’ and the GMC’s own first principle: ‘Make the Care of your patient your first concern’.

c) Which option, including the option not to treat, would be least restrictive of the patient’s future choices?

It is axiomatic that irreversible excision of a functioning body part is not the least restrictive option. 

Thus, ritual circumcision violates all these paragraphs of the GMC’s own guidance regarding treating people without capacity to give consent.

At the meeting, you seemed to be under the mistaken impression that this section of GMC guidance excluded children. I was told that it was not intended for the treatment of children. I referred to the distinction between the Mental Capacity Act (2005) which relates to people over the age of 16 and the GMC’s own guidance which makes no such distinction. The response given to me was to suggest that GMC guidance should be changed. 

Why would the GMC wish to withdraw protection from children who are subject to adult desires to perform unnecessary surgery on them in childhood that they may later regret in adulthood? Why does the GMC wish to allow a special exemption for the case of ritual circumcision, which infracts its own ethical guidance and is a case surely amongst the least deserving of an exception?

Volume of support 

At the meeting I was told that my reasoned arguments which were personally broadly supported were equally balanced by the strength of feeling of religious outrage at the idea of challenging ritual circumcision. 

A large volume of support for an idea does not equate to reasoned argument. Basic standards of behaviour between people are attainable – and are enshrined in The UN Convention on Human Rights which has been accepted worldwide as a basic standard by which we should be treating other people and to which the UK is a signatory. Sections 14, 19 and 24 of the UN convention on the rights of the child (UNCRC) are considered worldwide to carry more weight than strength of adult religious feeling or outrage:

Section 14 requires that we should respect the child’s right to Freedom of Thought, Conscience and Religion

Section 19 requires that the child shall be protected from all forms of harm including physical and sexual abuse whilst in the care of their parents and guardians.

Section 24 requires that effective and appropriate measures should be taken with a view to abolish traditional practices prejudicial to the health of children.

Strength of feeling should not justify infractions of the above-mentioned basic human rights. The GMC has a duty to protect these children, rather than worrying about the many and varied chosen beliefs of their parents or guardians.

On the day we met, the GMC fitness to practice panel gave a judgment on the case of Dr Andrew Wakefield. In the case of MMR, there was a large volume of public opinion and strength of feeling that MMR caused autism and inflammatory bowel disease. This strength of feeling persisted despite the lack of supportive evidence. Strength of feeling did not provide any additional credence to a failed scientific hypothesis.

Consider the judgment made against Dr Wakefield. He was admonished by the GMC for ‘subjecting children to unnecessary tests’ and for ‘acting with callous disregard for the distress and pain the children might suffer’. 

It appears then, that the GMC fitness to practice panel considered that they did have a remit to judge on ethical matters. If Dr Wakefield’s actions subjected children to unnecessary tests, how much more invasive is unnecessary surgery to permanently alter the penis, the most intimate part of the male body? 

This is evidence of an inconsistent approach to these two areas by the GMC.

Conclusion

In summary, the GMC has statutory powers to determine ethical guidance for doctors. The GMC currently has an inconsistent and contradictory approach to the subject of ritual NTC of children which reflects religious views of gender inequality. The GMC shows concern for the views and feelings of adults who have chosen their religion, sometimes allowing this concern to cloud their judgment regarding the best interests of young children. Unbridled parental autonomy and volume of popular support both seem to be given unwarranted prominence in GMC considerations. Current GMC guidance on capacity to give consent and that on treating children and young people is not being followed. I am concerned that the GMC is falling well short in its duty of care to young children.

I was encouraged by the guarded agreement I heard at the meeting, that parliament may well be guided by the GMC in terms of medical ethics. A principled lead from the GMC to follow the trend of its own guidance and remove the paragraphs on ritual NTC would bring this area of medical practice into line with other areas of GMC guidance. 

It is well recognised that it can be difficult to face religious interests and to challenge entrenched traditional privileges. Life can be made uncomfortable for those who give challenge. It is often heard that the rights of religious people are being infringed. Yet it is apparent that the people whose basic human rights are substantially being infringed are the infants and children who are being failed equally by the current stance of the GMC and by the law. 

Whilst the GMC and parliament play catch with this admittedly difficult area, responsibility is shirked for tackling the ritual mutilation of little boys’ penises. Surgically altering a child’s genitals to appease parental religious views is abuse. No-one is saying that these people are deliberately harming their children. They are usually doing it out of love and a belief that what they’re doing is right. The same has been said of FGM. And the same arguments against FGM are valid for MGM (male genital mutilation). Those involved in these harmful traditional practices should be educated about the harm done and encouraged to stop. That direction should be coming from the top – from a forthright, principled GMC doing its duty to protect patients.  

At this period of our history, at a time when the Human Rights Act is being enacted in the UK, those bodies with the power to protect innocent, vulnerable children’s bodies from harm need to step forward to take the necessary action. If it really does take 60 years as was suggested to me, then those looking back on this period will wonder why it should have taken so long when the evidence was so strong that this ritualistic practice should be banned. The children born today and tomorrow need the GMC’s protection. I urge you to take action now.
In writing this letter I am cognisant of the GMC’s own guidance on ‘Raising concerns about patient safety’ http://www.gmc-uk.org/guidance/ethical_guidance/raising_concerns.asp
I trust that you will review the evidence and the information I have given you in light of the GMC’s statutory responsibilities to safeguard patient safety. I ask again for the GMC to review its guidance on ritual non-therapeutic circumcision.

Yours Sincerely,

Dr Antony Lempert MBBS MRCGP

GMC No. 3487149

Cc: 
Alison Whiting, GMC policy advisor

Professor Peter Rubin, GMC Chair
David Smith, General Manager Norm-UK
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